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Niki Sharma 
Attorney General 
AG.Minister@gov.bc.ca 

October 16, 2023 

Dear Attorney General Sharma, 

THE ECONOMICS OF BC’s CONSTRUCTION INDUSTRY  

The priority of the BC Construction Association (BCCA), The Electrical Contractors Association of BC 
(ECABC), The Mechanical Contractors Association of BC (MCABC), and the 30 industry partners co-signing 
this letter remains unwavering. We fervently believe that Prompt Payment Legislation, Lien Reform and 
Adjudication are a boon to British Columbia’s economic health. Without these, one of BC’s largest and 
most essential industries struggles in the face of this province’s ongoing and urgent need for more housing 
and infrastructure development. The signatories of today’s letter come together both in welcoming your 
government’s intention to examine Prompt Payment Legislation for British Columbia, and in supporting 
its rapid enactment. 

Our industry is dynamic and active by nature, yet delays in payment risk hampering healthy labour 
relations and crippling new development. No other industry is asked to wait 90 or 120 days for payment. 
No other industry deals with the challenges of 10% holdback on projects that sometimes stretch over 
years. No other employer finances their clients by covering salaries and suppliers from their own reserves. 
Construction companies must be able to leverage sums due. These are funds that should be going into 
new projects. Delays are costly to the industry, and to the economy. 

We implore you to remove these barriers to development and healthy competition. About 90% of BC 
contractors are small companies. These are not multinational conglomerates with deep pockets. 

Help them stay in business to build the infrastructure British Columbia needs. 

Help them retain skilled workers in this province while attracting new workers that know the industry is 
stable and will continue growing. 

Help them obtain payment due in a prompt manner so that they and the province can continue to flourish. 

Prompt Payment Legislation is not experimental; this intelligent legislation is in place or under review in 
nations around the world, including several Canadian jurisdictions. Except PEI, Newfoundland and 
Labrador, plus the three territories, BC is behind as provinces that have moved forward with Prompt 
Payment Legislation have created stability in their construction industry and economy. We are one of 
only a small handful of Canadian jurisdictions failing to take the steps needed to enact Prompt Payment 
Legislation.  

The construction industry ranks #1 in BC as a goods sector employer, and contributes 9.7% of provincial 
GDP, up from 8.9% in 2022. Despite this, investments in BC’s ICIR industry have decreased by 11% since 
February 2020. Labour costs have increased by 11% over the same time period, with the number of trade 
workers plummeting by 9% in 5 years. These challenges are real.  
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Prompt Payment Legislation is an economic necessity in the best interest of the community you serve. 

We are confident that it is the best path forward for a strong, resilient economy, and construction industry 
in British Columbia. 

The list of signatories are your partners and express their support for the message conveyed and remain 
available should you have questions or ideas about how we can all work together. We look forward to 
working with you to move our province confidently into a successful future, starting with Prompt Payment 
Legislation. 

Sincerely, 

Chris Atchison 
President 

British Columbia  
Construction Association 

www.bccassn.com 

Matt MacInnis 
President 

Electrical Contractors 
Association of BC 
www.eca.bc.ca 

Kim Barbero 
Chief Executive Officer 

Mechanical Contractors Association of 
BC 

www.mcabc.org 

Ken McCormack 
President & CEO 

Construction Labour Relations 
Association of BC 
www.clra-bc.com 

Mary Van Buren 
President 

Canadian Construction Association 
Brynn Bourke 

BC Building Trades 
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Anita Patil Huberman

President & CEO Surrey 
Board of Trade

www.businessinsurrey.com 

Tania Johnston 
Chief Executive Officer 

MCA of Canada 
www.mcac.ca 

Paul de Jong 
President & CEO 

Progressive Contractors 
Association of Canada (PCA) 

Robert (Bob) Sloat 
Regional Director – Western Canada 

Surety Association of Canada 
www.suretycanada.com 

Bridgitte Anderson 
President and CEO 

Greater Vancouver Board of Trade 
(GVBOT) 

Caroline Andrewes 
President & CEO 

ACEC- BC 
www.acec-bc.ca 

A.D. Al Phillips
Business Manager & Financial 

Secretary UA Local 170  
www.ualocal170.com 

Jim Lofty 
Business Manager 

Local 213 IBEW 

Phil Venoit 
Business Manager 

Local 230 IBEW 
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Jason Saunderson
Executive Director 

Concrete BC 
www.concretebc.ca 

Ken Lancastle 
Chair 

National Trade Contractors Council of 
Canada (NTCCC)

Dave Mason 
President 

Canadian Electrical Contractors 
Association 

Ralph Suppa 
Canadian Institute of Plumbing & 

Heating (CIPH) 

Matt Ainley 
General Contractors Alliance of 

Canada 

Bradley Budden  
Executive Director 

BC Insulation Contractors 
Association 

Gary Milligan 
Past President 

Thermal Environmental Comfort 
Association (TECA) 

teca.caa  

Jeremy Hallman 
BC Sheet Metal Association 

https://smacna-bc.org/ 

Cody Gatzke 
Business Manager 

Local 258 IBEW 

http://www.concretebc.ca/
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Clifford Kshyk 
Chief Executive Officer 

Southern Interior Construction 
Association 

www.sicabc.ca 

Nicole Bryant  
CEO 

Northern Regional 
Construction Association

www.nrca.ca 

Rory Kulmala 
Chief Executive Officer 

Vancouver Island Construction 
Association 

www.vicabc.ca 

Jeannine Martin  
President  

Vancouver Regional Construction 
www.vrca.ca   

Arthur Chung  
Chief Executive Officer 

BCCA Employee Benefit Trust 
https://bccabenefits.ca/ 

Barbette Igonia, CAE 
 President & CEO 

 BC Electrical Association 

Kim Barbero 
Manager 

Mechanical Industrial Relations 
Association 

cc: Government of BC Executive Council 




